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as ordinary income or loss under para-
graph (a)(1) or (2) of this section if— 

(A) The transaction is a hedging 
transaction (as defined in paragraph (b) 
of this section); 

(B) The failure to identify the trans-
action was due to inadvertent error; 
and 

(C) All of the taxpayer’s hedging 
transactions in all open years are being 
treated on either original or, if nec-
essary, amended returns as provided in 
paragraphs (a)(1) and (2) of this section. 

(iii) Anti-abuse rule. If a taxpayer 
does not make an identification that 
satisfies all the requirements of para-
graph (f) of this section but the tax-
payer has no reasonable grounds for 
treating the transaction as other than 
a hedging transaction, then gain from 
the transaction is ordinary. The rea-
sonableness of the taxpayer’s failure to 
identify a transaction is determined by 
taking into consideration not only the 
requirements of paragraph (b) of this 
section but also the taxpayer’s treat-
ment of the transaction for financial 
accounting or other purposes and the 
taxpayer’s identification of similar 
transactions as hedging transactions. 

(3) Transactions by members of a con-
solidated group—(i) Single-entity ap-
proach. If a consolidated group is under 
the general rule of paragraph (e)(1) of 
this section (the single-entity ap-
proach), the rules of this paragraph (g) 
apply only to transactions that are not 
intercompany transactions. 

(ii) Separate-entity election. If a con-
solidated group has made the election 
under paragraph (e)(2) of this section, 
then, in addition to the rules of para-
graphs (g)(1) and (2) of this section, the 
following rules apply: 

(A) If an intercompany transaction is 
identified as a hedging transaction but 
does not meet the requirements of 
paragraphs (e)(2)(ii)(A) and (B) of this 
section, then, notwithstanding any 
contrary provision in § 1.1502–13, each 
party to the transaction is subject to 
the rules of paragraph (g)(1) of this sec-
tion with respect to the transaction as 
though it had incorrectly identified its 
position in the transaction as a hedg-
ing transaction. 

(B) If a transaction meets the re-
quirements of paragraphs (e)(2)(ii) (A) 
and (B) of this section but the trans-

action is not identified as a hedging 
transaction, each party to the trans-
action is subject to the rules of para-
graph (g)(2) of this section. (Because 
the transaction is an intercompany 
hedging transaction, the character and 
timing rules of § 1.1502–13 do not apply. 
See paragraph (e)(2)(iii)(A) of this sec-
tion.) 

(h) Effective date. The rules of this 
section apply to transactions entered 
into on or after March 20, 2002. 

(i) [Reserved]. For further guidance, 
see § 1.1221–2T(i) through (j)(1). 

(j) Effective/applicability date. Para-
graph (e)(2)(iv) of this section applies 
to any original consolidated Federal 
income tax return due (without exten-
sions) after June 14, 2007. For original 
consolidated Federal income tax re-
turns due (without extensions) after 
May 30, 2006, and on or before June 14, 
2007, see § 1.1221–2T as contained in 26 
CFR part 1 in effect on April 1, 2007. 
For original consolidated Federal in-
come tax returns due (without exten-
sions) on or before May 30, 2006, see 
§ 1.1221–2 as contained in 26 CFR part 1 
in effect on April 1, 2006. 

[T.D. 8985, 67 FR 12865, Mar. 20, 2002, as 
amended by T.D. 9264, 71 FR 30602, May 30, 
2006; T.D. 9329, 72 FR 32804, June 14, 2007] 

§ 1.1221–3 Time and manner for elect-
ing capital asset treatment for cer-
tain self-created musical works. 

(a) Description. Section 1221(b)(3) al-
lows an electing taxpayer to treat the 
sale or exchange of a musical composi-
tion or a copyright in a musical work 
created by the taxpayer’s personal ef-
forts (or having a basis determined by 
reference to the basis of such property 
in the hands of a taxpayer whose per-
sonal efforts created such property) as 
the sale or exchange of a capital asset. 
As a consequence, gain or loss from the 
sale or exchange is treated as capital 
gain or loss. 

(b) Time and manner for making the 
election. An election described in this 
section is made separately for each mu-
sical composition (or copyright in a 
musical work) sold or exchanged dur-
ing the taxable year. An election must 
be made on or before the due date (in-
cluding extensions) of the income tax 
return for the taxable year of the sale 
or exchange. The election is made on 
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Schedule D, ‘‘Capital Gains and 
Losses,’’ of the appropriate income tax 
form (for example, Form 1040, ‘‘U.S. In-
dividual Income Tax Return;’’ Form 
1065, ‘‘U.S. Return of Partnership In-
come;’’ Form 1120, ‘‘U.S. Corporation 
Income Tax Return’’) by treating the 
sale or exchange as the sale or ex-
change of a capital asset, in accordance 
with the form and its instructions. 

(c) Revocability of election. The elec-
tion described in this section is rev-
ocable with the consent of the Commis-
sioner. To seek consent to revoke the 
election, a taxpayer must submit a re-
quest for a letter ruling under the ap-
plicable administrative procedures. Al-
ternatively, an automatic extension of 
6 months from the due date of the tax-
payer’s income tax return (excluding 
extensions) is granted to revoke the 
election, provided the taxpayer timely 
filed the taxpayer’s income tax return 
and, within this 6-month extension pe-
riod, the taxpayer files an amended in-
come tax return that treats the sale or 
exchange as the sale or exchange of 
property that is not a capital asset. 

(d) Effective/applicability date. This 
section applies to elections under sec-
tion 1221(b)(3) in taxable years begin-
ning after May 17, 2006. 

[T.D. 9514, 76 FR 6554, Feb. 7, 2011] 

§ 1.1222–1 Other terms relating to cap-
ital gains and losses. 

(a) The phrase short-term applies to 
the category of gains and losses arising 
from the sale or exchange of capital as-
sets held for 1 year (6 months for tax-
able years beginning before 1977; 9 
months for taxable years beginning in 
1977) or less; the phrase long-term to the 
category of gains and losses arising 
from the sale or exchange of capital as-
sets held for more than 1 year (6 
months for taxable years beginning be-
fore 1977; 9 months for taxable years 
beginning in 1977). The fact that some 
part of a loss from the sale or exchange 
of a capital asset may be finally dis-
allowed because of the operation of sec-
tion 1211 does not mean that such loss 
is not taken into account in computing 
taxable income within the meaning of 
that phrase as used in sections 1222(2) 
and 1222(4). 

(b)(1) In the definition of net short- 
term capital gain, as provided in section 

1222(5), the amounts brought forward to 
the taxable year under section 1212 
(other than section 1212(b)(1)(B)) are 
short-term capital losses for such tax-
able year. 

(2) In the definition of net long-term 
capital gain, as provided in section 
1222(7), the amounts brought forward to 
the taxable year under section 
1212(b)(1)(B) are long-term capital 
losses for such taxable year. 

(c) Gains and losses from the sale or 
exchange of capital assets held for not 
more than 1 year (6 months for taxable 
years beginning before 1977; 9 months 
for taxable years beginning in 1977) (de-
scribed as short-term capital gains and 
short-term capital losses) shall be seg-
regated from gains and losses arising 
from the sale or exchange of such as-
sets held for more than 1 year (6 
months for taxable years beginning be-
fore 1977; 9 months for taxable years 
beginning in 1977) (described as long- 
term capital gains and long-term cap-
ital losses). 

(d)(1) The term capital gain net in-
come (net capital gain for taxable 
years beginning before January 1, 1977) 
means the excess of the gains from 
sales or exchanges of capital assets 
over the losses from sales or exchanges 
of capital assets, which losses include 
any amounts carried to the taxable 
year pursuant to section 1212(a) or sec-
tion 1212(b). 

(2) Notwithstanding subparagraph (1) 
of this paragraph, in the case of a tax-
payer other than a corporation for tax-
able years beginning before January 1, 
1964, the term net capital gain means 
the excess of (i) the sum of the gains 
from sales or exchanges of capital as-
sets, plus the taxable income (com-
puted without regard to gains and 
losses from sales or exchanges of cap-
ital assets and without regard to the 
deductions provided by section 151, re-
lating to personal exemptions, or any 
deductions in lieu thereof) of the tax-
payer or $1,000, whichever is smaller, 
over (ii) the losses from sales or ex-
changes of capital assets, which losses 
include amounts carried to the taxable 
year by such taxpayer under paragraph 
(a)(1) of § 1.1212–1. Thus, in the case of 
estates and trusts for taxable years be-
ginning before January 1, 1964, taxable 
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